"HISTORY IS REPEATING ITSELF IN DARFUR IN THE WORST POSSIBLE WAY"

Halting Genocide in Sudan





THE UNITED STATES HOLOCAUST MEMORIAL MUSEUM

teaches that the Holocaust was preventable and that by heeding warning signs and taking early action, individuals and governments can save lives. With this knowledge, the Simon-Skjodt Center for the Prevention of Genocide works to do for the victims of genocide today what the world failed to do for the Jews of Europe in the 1930s and 1940s. The mandate of the Simon-Skjodt Center is to alert the United States' national conscience, influence policy makers, and stimulate worldwide action to prevent and work to halt acts of genocide or related crimes against humanity, and advance justice and accountability. Learn more at ushmm.org/genocide-prevention.

COVER: Sudanese girls who fled the conflict in Sudan's Darfur region, walk beside makeshift shelters holding each other's hands in Adre, Chad July 29, 2023. *REUTERS/Zohra Bensemra*

Quote attributable to United States Ambassador Linda Thomas-Greenfield, speaking at the United Nations Security Council Stakeout on the Situation of Sudan on April 29, 2024.

List of Acronyms

AU African Union

ALPS Alliance for Advancing Lifesaving and Peace in Sudan

CRSV Conflict Related Sexual Violence

HRL Yale School of Public Health Humanitarian Research Lab

ICC International Criminal Court

IDP Internally Displaced Person

FFM International Independent Fact-Finding Mission for Sudan

RSF Rapid Support Forces

SAF Sudanese Armed Forces

UN United Nations

UNSC United Nations Security Council



Key Points

- A war in Sudan that began as a clash between generals quickly became a war on the Sudanese people. The increase in identitybased targeting by both warring parties increases the risk of further mass atrocities.
- Understanding identity-based targeting is critical to formulating policy and taking action that responds to a dynamic and multidimensional conflict.
- In light of the US State
 Department's genocide
 determination, urgent action must
 be taken to halt the genocide and
 prevent its recurrence.

INTRODUCTION

Twenty years ago in Darfur, Sudan, the armed forces of Sudan, with the aid of the Janjaweed militias, committed crimes against humanity and genocide against civilians in Darfur. Today, those survivors are facing mass atrocities again. The Rapid Support Forces (RSF) and allied militias have engaged in widespread and systematic attacks against the same non-Arab communities in Darfur targeted twenty years ago – attacks that the United States (US) Secretary of State Antony Blinken determined on January 7, 2025, constitute genocide.¹ This builds on their earlier finding of crimes against humanity and ethnic cleansing.² The United Nations (UN) International Independent Fact Finding Mission for Sudan (FFM) has also found reasonable grounds to believe the RSF committed crimes against humanity, and the US Congress has recognized acts committed by the RSF and its allied militias as constituting genocide.³ Despite these findings and despite the outrage expressed over similar attacks twenty years ago, the global response to the current conflict has been disturbingly quiet. On April 15th, 2023, fighting broke out in Sudan between the Sudanese Armed Forces (SAF), headed by Abdel Fattah al-Burhan, and the RSF, a powerful paramilitary group headed by Mohamed Hamdan Dagalo. In June 2023, the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum warned of the risk of genocide in Darfur.⁴ One year later, in his remarks to Congress, US Special Envoy to Sudan Tom Perriello, shared an estimate of 150,000 people killed since the conflict began.⁵ The UN reports that 11 million people have been displaced.⁶ The international response to the crisis in Sudan has been muted thus far. A war that began as a clash between generals quickly became a war on the Sudanese people: the RSF and SAF are increasingly mobilizing and targeting civilians on the basis of ethnicity.

This brief focuses particularly on ethnically targeted mass atrocities in Darfur committed since the outbreak of conflict in Sudan in April 2023. It also assesses future risks, particularly as the rise in identity-based targeting by both the RSF and the SAF increases the risk of further mass atrocities. While not a legal analysis, the brief's examination of mass atrocities adds to already documented concerns. Understanding the identity-based nature of these crimes and the motivations of these perpetrators will be critical in identifying avenues for prevention, mitigation, and accountability. The US government's findings of crimes against humanity, war crimes - and of genocide in Darfur - warrant the utmost seriousness, urgency, and investment, not yet seen from the international community, in keeping decades-long promises to the people of Sudan to protect civilians and end impunity.

BACKGROUND

The violence that has wracked Darfur over the last two decades and the long history of ethnic tensions in the region raised warning signs of future mass killings, even before the 2023 conflict began. The 2005 UN Darfur Commission of Inquiry found that between 2003-2005 the Sudanese government and Janjaweed, a group of Darfur Arab militias, were responsible for violations of international human rights and humanitarian law that likely amounted to war crimes and crimes against humanity. The majority of the victims belonged to non-Arab tribes, particularly the Fur, Masalit, and Zaghawa. The US Government found that the Sudanese government and the Janjaweed had committed genocide. More than 200,000 people were killed and more than two million were displaced. Even as the violence ebbed, thousands of Darfuris remained displaced, non-Arab and Arab tribes continued to fight over resources and unresolved grievances, and the majority of the perpetrators of mass atrocities remained at large. The RSF paramilitary group evolved from the Janjaweed, and the RSF today uses a tactic historically used by the Sudanese government: recruiting and arming local militias along ethnic lines to assist in carrying out violent attacks. When the war began in April 2023, the RSF and its allied Arab militias in Darfur resumed targeting the same communities as twenty years ago. Here is the sum of the property of the perpetrators of the perpetrator of the perpetrators of the

After years of interethnic conflict, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the RSF and its allies are finishing what they started in 2003, seeking to erase non-Arab communities from Darfur. The majority of RSF attacks to date have targeted the Masalit community, but the Zaghawa and Fur are increasingly under threat. Such goals or ideology are not necessarily shared by all Arab communities in Darfur. However, the purposeful use of ethnicity by belligerents to mobilize and target civilians increases the likelihood that more communities will be drawn into identity-based violence, as victims and/or perpetrators.

MASS ATROCITIES IN DARFUR

"We will make you, the Masalit girls, give birth to Arab children." —A perpetrator in El Geneina

The RSF has targeted civilian groups in Darfur on the basis of their ethnic identity through the commission of extrajudicial killings, sexual violence, deliberate starvation of civilians, and pillage and destruction of property, notably through arson. High-ranking RSF leadership and militia leaders have been identified and documented as being present at sites where mass atrocities were committed.¹⁴ There are abundant, consistent

accounts from survivors, as well as video evidence, of the RSF and militias using dehumanizing language and speaking of targeting the Masalit people in particular for death.¹⁵ Perpetrators used racial slurs while committing attacks against Masalits and other non-Arab groups, describing them as "umbay/slave" and "nuba/black", and claiming that Darfur belongs to Arabs and that they would remove the Masalit.¹⁶

Targeted killings

In June 2023, when the RSF and its allied Arab militias attacked El Geneina, the capital of West Darfur, they met resistance from the SAF and allied Masalit militias. According to the FFM, "[i]nitially, clashes in El Geneina started as part of the conflict between these military forces but quickly descended into ethnically charged violence." In the attack on El Geneina, RSF soldiers and allied militias gunned down civilians in the streets, actively targeted Masalit men and boys for execution, and targeted lawyers, doctors, human rights defenders, and community leaders for violence. According to the FFM, the RSF issued orders to "comb the city" for these targets. In El Geneina, 10,000-15,000 people were killed. Months later, the RSF and its militias launched an attack on Masalit-majority areas in the town of Ardamata in northeast El Geneina, particularly the Al-Kabri neighborhood, and nearby internally displaced persons (IDP) camps Ardamata and Dorti. The RSF detained and summarily executed Masalit men and boys, committed widespread rape and sexual violence, burned people alive, and razed Masalit homes. Approximately 800 civilians were killed in a matter of days.

Masalit civilians fleeing to Chad were accosted at RSF checkpoints, made to declare their tribal affiliation, and forced to pay bribes.²⁴ Many of those identified as Masalit were detained, tortured, raped, and/or killed.²⁵ Survivors describe RSF and allied militias actively targeting Masalit men and boys for execution, including beating to death male children and infants, while using slurs and speaking of removing non-Arabs from Darfur.²⁶ By contrast, Arab families fleeing the fighting in these areas, including men and teenage boys, were able to pass through checkpoints safely.²⁷

In early 2024, a truce between the SAF, Joint Forces (a group of local armed movements), and the RSF broke down in the North Darfur capital of El Fasher. The RSF laid siege to the city, and fighting between the warring parties has resulted in tremendous suffering for the civilian population.²⁸ Verifying identity-based killing in El Fasher is challenging at present due to the ongoing battle, but as the conflict escalated in El Fasher, so too did fighting outside the city, where the RSF targeted Zaghawa villages and civilians.²⁹ These attacks involve killings, sexual assaults, arbitrary arrests, and destruction of civilian infrastructure.³⁰ The UN found that violations committed by the RSF and its affiliates against civilians fleeing El Fasher "were often ethnically motivated, based on real or perceived tribal identity."³¹ Throughout Darfur non-Arab communities remain vulnerable to targeted killings, disappearances, rape, assault, and detention.³²

Conflict-related sexual violence

Perpetrators use rape and other forms of conflict-related sexual violence (CRSV) in wartime to terrorize and punish civilians, and can use CRSV to target on the basis of identity.³³ The Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict has observed that the war in Sudan is being waged "on the bodies of women and girls."³⁴ In Darfur, the UN has recorded ethnically or racially motivated sexual violence

against non-Arab women and girls by the RSF.³⁵ The FFM documented the use of racist slurs and pejoratives during sexual violence, and noted targeting on the basis of identity as "often entailing more violent assault."³⁶ There are also indications that the RSF may be using sexual violence as a tool to intimidate and expel non-Arab groups, as the RSF and their allied militias have threatened Masalit women and girls to leave or risk assault.³⁷ RSF assailants are reported to use the term "slave" to refer to non-Arab women, and the UN human rights office found evidence of women and girls held and sold in "slave-like conditions" in Darfur.³⁸ In addition, perpetrators have threatened to forcibly impregnate victims based on ethnicity. A survivor from El Geneina told the FFM that her rapist told her, "We will make you, the Masalit girls, give birth to Arab children."³⁹

Sexual violence can be employed as a genocidal strategy when it aims to destroy the victim as an incremental step to annihilating the group. It is simultaneously an assault on the victim, and on the existence, identity, and cohesiveness of the group. Sexual violence may leave survivors with profound physical and mental wounds. Campaigns of rape directed towards conceiving mass forced pregnancies can, if the pregnancies are carried to term, result in demographic changes to the protected group.

Pillage and destruction of property

The RSF has systematically looted and destroyed civilian infrastructure to feed its war machine, and appears to have committed widespread and systematic attacks on civilian communities and infrastructure in Darfur.⁴⁰ Sudan Witness has found that the majority of villages targeted with fire in Sudan are in the Darfur region.⁴¹ The Sudan Conflict Observatory documented "the continuation of historical patterns of attacks and violence towards specific ethnic groups in Darfur," noting that the RSF has returned to the "playbook that the Janjaweed utilized in 2003-2004" by destroying critical civilian infrastructure to make it impossible for targeted communities to remain or return.⁴² In the attack on El Geneina, the RSF and its allied militias pillaged, burned, and shelled Masalit neighborhoods,⁴³ and in West Darfur they have looted and razed dozens of Masalit majority towns.⁴⁴ In the town of Misterei, assailants were overheard saying, "We burned the Massalit, we burned the zorga [Black people]."⁴⁵

When the battle for El Fasher began, the RSF and their allied militias targeted nearby Zaghawa villages. The Yale School of Public Health's Humanitarian Research Lab (HRL) has identified arson attacks in "an established pattern of systematic ethnic targeting of Zaghawa communities by Rapid Support Forces (RSF) and aligned forces." HRL has also documented villages that had been attacked multiple times, and where the RSF would return to villages to complete the razing of remaining structures, which is consistent with the Janjaweed's attacks on communities in the 2003/4 period. Since the start of the war, HRL has confirmed the razing of at least 84 villages across Darfur. 47

Forced starvation and aid restrictions

UN experts have said that "[b]oth the SAF and the RSF are using food as a weapon and starving civilians." Both parties have deliberately restricted civilian access to food and targeted critical infrastructure, including hospitals, with airstrikes and artillery fire, resulting in the collapse of the health system in Sudan. The SAF has made control over vital aid a part of its military strategy; targeting civilian aid workers in SAF territory and placing restrictions on aid flows into territory controlled by the RSF. ⁴⁹ In August 2024, the SAF agreed to

allow aid into North Darfur, but delays in issuing travel permits and other restrictions from SAF-controlled Port Sudan hamper effective aid delivery.⁵⁰ The RSF uses looting to motivate, recruit and resource its forces.⁵¹ It drives a hunger crisis as it seizes new territory, looting and destroying civilian infrastructure. Both the RSF and the SAF perceive aid as political, and (often with different tactics) use access to food as a weapon, with fatal consequences for civilians.

In Darfur, the RSF has been documented not only destroying civilian property, but also actively targeting non-Arab groups by seeking to restrict aid, food, water, and other life essentials. ⁵² In the attack on El Geneina, Human Rights Watch documented that the RSF actively deprived the Masalit community of food and water. ⁵³ This included shooting people who went to collect water, widespread looting, and burning shops. As part of their attack on El Fasher, the RSF has blockaded aid, not only to areas where the battle was raging but also restricting aid delivery to IDP camps in which the majority of residents are from non-Arab tribes. ⁵⁴ Famine has been declared in the Zamzam IDP camp outside the city, which predominantly houses individuals from non-Arab communities, where pregnant women and children are already dying of preventable causes. ⁵⁵ In December 2024, the RSF shelled the Zamzam camp. ⁵⁶ The RSF has targeted essential infrastructure supplying the civilian population of El Fasher and nearby camps, attempting to cut off the area's only water supply ⁵⁷ and actively attacking and opening fire on the last functioning civilian hospital in the city. ⁵⁸ This deliberate starvation of a civilian population may amount to a crime against humanity and to genocide if the RSF is deliberately inflicting conditions of life calculated to bring about the physical destruction, in whole or part, of the Fur, Masalit and Zaghawa ethnic groups.

FUTURE RISKS

The US State Department has determined that members of the RSF and allied militias have committed genocide in Sudan. It will be critical for states to take urgent measures to fulfil the legal obligation to prevent and suppress the genocide, consider future risks and dynamics that exacerbate these risks, and to map communities most vulnerable to international crimes. For example, both the SAF and the RSF actively recruit along ethnic and tribal lines, which continues to stoke ethnic tension and risk further local and community-based violence based on identity.⁵⁹ This creates an extremely tense environment in which mass violence can be triggered against a wide range of identity groups over a wide geographic area, including outside of areas where conventional battles between the warring parties are taking place. The following areas and developments deserve particular attention in the coming months in order to mitigate growing mass atrocity risks:

Escalation in Gezira

When the RSF commits mass atrocities with impunity in Darfur, this may signal both expanding areas of risk and a green light for the RSF to commit similar attacks elsewhere, including on Arab communities and members of previously allied tribes. In October 2024, the UN Resident and Humanitarian Coordinator in Sudan noted human rights violations previously witnessed in Darfur, such as mass killing and sexual violence, were now being repeated in Gezira, this time against Arab communities. ⁶⁰ The RSF seized Gezira in east-central Sudan, a state far from RSF strongholds in Darfur, in December 2023. RSF forces and allied militias have attacked and looted villages, resulting in killings, CRSV, and displacement. ⁶¹ Following the defection of RSF commander Abu Aqla Keikal to the SAF on October 10, 2024, the RSF carried out scorched earth attacks on villages and towns affiliated with Keikal's tribe as collective punishment for his defection. ⁶² UN experts

condemned the attacks in Gezira which included displacement, torture, sexual violence, executions, and detention based on ethnicity as adding to "a growing pattern of atrocities against ethnic minorities that may amount to crimes against humanity."⁶³

Spread of mass atrocity risk

In cases of perceived loss or vulnerability, perpetrators may choose to use more violent tactics to counter gains by the opposing force, and in the case of perceived success, perpetrators may choose to commit mass atrocities to secure gains. ⁶⁴ In Gezira, for example, the RSF arguably chose to respond to the defection of a commander by seizing the territory of groups affiliated with that commander to keep these areas under RSF control. In Darfur, the RSF has sought to consolidate its victories in Darfur by targeted non-affiliated groups long perceived as threats or competition.

Going forward, these shifts in conflict dynamics in Sudan could trigger an escalation in civilian targeting and identity-based targeting from the RSF, and possibly the SAF. While Darfur is clearly at risk given its history and its importance to the RSF militarily and culturally, outside Darfur the spread of the conflict and constellation of tribes allied with the SAF and the RSF increases the number of ethnic or racial groups at risk of being targeted following shifts in alliances or territorial control. These risks are particularly high in the Kordofan region, where the state of South Kordofan in particular has a history of mass atrocities committed with impunity and Human Rights Watch reported war crimes committed by the RSF in 2023 and 2024, primarily against ethnic Nuba communities.⁶⁵ The active identity-based mobilization and rise in fighting could exacerbate longstanding divisions in a diverse region with unresolved grievances.⁶⁶

Darfur

UN Special Adviser of the Secretary-General on the Prevention of Genocide has raised the alarm about a risk of genocide in the city of El Fasher.⁶⁷ While the outcome of the battle for El Fasher is hard to predict, RSF patterns of behavior up to this point indicate that if the defenses in El Fasher fall, the RSF will commit a genocidal attack against the largely non-Arab population. Given prior RSF attacks on IDP camps, they are also likely to target civilians sheltering in nearby camps Zamzam, Abu Shouk, and Al Salam.⁶⁸

There are also indications that the fighting around El Fasher will spiral, drawing in other Arab and non-Arab factions and even pulling fighters from neighboring Chad, where the Zaghawa tribe extends.⁶⁹ The Chad-Sudan border has already witnessed fighting between the RSF and Joint Forces,⁷⁰ and arguably, the overfilled and desperate IDP camps on the border housing Sudanese refugees are also vulnerable to recruitment and targeting. Joint Forces operating outside of El Fasher are already engaging RSF forces in West and South Darfur, increasing tensions between communities in those states.⁷¹ There is also no guarantee that the RSF will always mediate infighting between the Arab tribes that it relies on to hold territory and combat other armed groups in Darfur.⁷²

The RSF have announced a new "peace government" they are developing to oversee RSF-controlled territories, stressing that the government would be civilian-led and independent.⁷³ Not only does the prospect of an RSF-backed government raise concerns about the partition of Sudan, it also raises the risk of mass atrocities and reduces the likelihood of accountability for violations committed by the RSF or its local allied

militias. The pattern of behavior exhibited by the RSF indicates that they would continue to target, denigrate, and disenfranchise communities on the basis of ethnicity or perceived affiliation with opposing forces. Its fighters have told victims that the land belongs to Arabs. ⁷⁴ In Central Darfur, there are already accounts that the RSF is attempting to eliminate the presence of the Fur community and forcibly establish an Arab settlement in Fur territory by silencing traditional authorities, breaking traditional governance systems, and razing Fur villages and handing over the land to Arab groups in Chad and the Central African Republicaffiliated with the RSF. ⁷⁵

Risks in SAF-controlled territory

Warning signs for mass atrocities also exist in the SAF-controlled areas, including the use of irregular forces to target civilians, the use of polarizing and dehumanizing language, and impunity for atrocities. ⁷⁶ SAF operations have long been marked by ethnic discrimination but this conflict has seen an expansion "in the use of racial characteristics as a basis" for violence. ⁷⁷ The SAF and its allied militias appear to be targeting individuals on the basis of ethnicity for extrajudicial killing, detention, and torture, including targeting members of Arab tribes in Darfur and Kordofan. ⁷⁸ Sudanese authorities have also begun cracking down on South Sudanese citizens for arrest, detention, and deportation. ⁷⁹ The SAF has, until very recently, refused to allow humanitarian aid to reach RSF-controlled territory, even as famine was declared, and even where aid has been permitted is hampered by bureaucracy. ⁸⁰ In addition, the SAF targets civilians affiliated with the RSF for aerial bombardment, including targeting markets, schools, and IDP camps. ⁸¹ These patterns could worsen as conflict dynamics shift.

INTERNATIONAL RESPONSE

The international response to mass atrocities in Sudan has been ineffective. The United Arab Emirates (UAE) is reported to be arming and funding the RSF,⁸² and Saudi Arabia, Iran, and Egypt are reported to be supporting the SAF.⁸³ Multiple mediation initiatives have been launched since the war began, all failing to secure a ceasefire or meaningful civilian protection. One such initiative - the Jeddah process - facilitated by the US and Saudi Arabia, resulted in the warring parties signing the Jeddah Declaration on civilian protection.⁸⁴ In February 2024, the US appointed a Special Envoy to Sudan to coordinate its diplomatic efforts, and in August 2024 negotiations in Geneva led to the creation of the Alliance for Advancing Lifesaving and Peace in Sudan (ALPS) group meant to coordinate diplomacy and humanitarian delivery.⁸⁵ The US Special Envoy has recently indicated that no "political appetite" exists on the part of belligerents to end the conflict.⁸⁶

Concerned governments have issued sanctions targeting individuals and entities affiliated with both warring parties. The US Department of the Treasury has sanctioned individuals affiliated with the RSF and SAF,⁸⁷ including RSF members who took part in atrocities in West Darfur⁸⁸ and the siege of El Fasher⁸⁹ as well as companies linked to the warring parties. In January 2025 the US Department of State announced it would sanction RSF leader Mohammad Hamdan Dagalo, known as Hemedti, as well as seven RSF-owned companies located in the UAE.⁹⁰ A UN Security Council (UNSC) arms embargo on Darfur has been in place since 2004,⁹¹ and in November 2024 the UNSC recommended sanctions targeting RSF members.⁹²

The international community has launched several international processes for documenting atrocities in Sudan, including the FFM, and the International Criminal Court (ICC) announced in 2023 that it would be

investigating new crimes in Darfur through its existing mandate.⁹³ The African Union (AU) Peace and Security Council has requested that the African Commission on Human and People's Rights investigate atrocities in Darfur.⁹⁴ In October 2024, the UN Secretary-General issued a report on civilian protection to the UNSC, encouraging diplomatic efforts and local mediation processes but not recommending a UN peace operation, despite the FFM raising "an urgent need to deploy an independent force with a specific mandate to protect civilians in the Sudan."⁹⁵

Unfortunately, mediation efforts and sanctions do not appear to have meaningfully changed the behaviors of the warring parties. Armed Conflict Location and Effect Data (ACLED) has pointed to foreign efforts, particularly the UAE's support for the RSF, as "further prolonging the conflict and hindering the effectiveness of US sanctions." International responses would be more effective if they meaningfully address the role of external actors, such as the UAE, providing the arms and political cover that enable these mass atrocities to take place.

A WAY FORWARD

For the RSF and the SAF, this battle is both existential and profitable. The RSF and SAF see civilians as a resource or an obstacle rather than constituents deserving protection. The belligerents are shifting the burdens of war onto the backs of starving civilians to keep their war machines well-fed. As described above, the RSF is also using this war as a way to settle scores and deepen its control over Darfur through widespread and systematic violence toward non-Arab groups. Absent significant pressure, their conduct is unlikely to change.

The finding of genocide by the US State Department should spark the US to take a holistic approach to end the ongoing genocide, pursue accountability, and prevent the recurrence of atrocities. The international community should urgently seek to protect civilians from widespread, systematic attacks directed against the civilian population, including on the basis of identity, and understand that these attacks are both connected to the war and also related to objectives that are separate from short-term military objectives. These objectives include the elimination of communities on the basis of identity. This distinction should not be used to create hierarchies of suffering. Rather, recognizing mass atrocities can help ensure that strategies for prevention, protection, and accountability are responsive to a dynamic context with particular risks and triggers. Investigative bodies should be given sufficient resources to gather information that could be used in future potential criminal proceedings.

This report presents policy recommendations on how to add political and financial costs to targeting civilian populations. Given the role of actors at the local level in either escalating or defusing identity based conflict, attention should be paid to recognizing and supporting local and traditional mediation structures, and including civilian-led mediation processes, early warning mechanisms, and civilian protection measures.

In multilateral and bilateral diplomacy, policy makers should not assume that a ceasefire would automatically end the targeting of civilians. Governments should be extremely wary of relying on the RSF or SAF to protect civilians absent external pressure or monitoring. Agreements like the Jeddah

Declaration or promises of new codes of conduct are unlikely to be upheld while belligerents actively engage in widespread, systematic attacks and, arguably, incentivize increased violence through racialized propaganda. If the RSF has ideological motives to attack communities in Darfur, negotiations or policies that do not address these motives will not stop them.

The FFM recommended that the UN establish a civilian protection force. While the UN Secretary-General indicated he felt that the timing was not right for this step, and the AU and the Intergovernmental Authority for Development (IGAD) are unlikely to take action, political obstacles do not change the fact that patterns of civilian targeting indicate that physical protection is desperately and urgently needed.

Policy options for governments looking to support the people of Sudan:

Dissuade potential perpetrators from committing mass atrocities and ensure the basis for accountability and other justice processes

- Engage or invest in private mediation at the community, local, and regional level, linked in a meaningful and indirect way with more formal negotiations.
- Ensure predictable and adequate funding for the FFM for Sudan.
- Through the UNSC, expand the mandate of the ICC to cover all of Sudan.
- Establish an AU commission of inquiry into the situation in Sudan.
- Establish monitoring mechanisms in both RSF and SAF-controlled areas to identify human rights violations, detentions, and the targeting of humanitarian aid.
- Publicly recognize starvation as a weapon of war by the RSF and the SAF.
- Increase funding for the use of satellite monitoring to support documentation efforts.
- Engage bilaterally with influential third parties to reduce support to key belligerents.
- Dedicate funds to support CSO capacity to document atrocities in line with international best practices, and to support survivor interactions with justice actors, including the ICC, AU, and FFM.

Degrade potential perpetrators' capacity to commit atrocities

- Press states, including the UAE, that provide financial, technical, or political support to the belligerents to abide by arms embargoes and sanctions.
- Place additional targeted sanctions on belligerents, including RSF and SAF leadership and their families' companies, where implicated in the commission of mass atrocities, with explicit reference to the mass atrocities in the sanction designation.
- Place targeted sanctions on belligerents identified as having had a role in the commission of mass atrocities, including CRSV.
- Adopt and enforce an all-of-Sudan arms embargo at the UNSC.
- Enforce the existing UNSC arms embargo on Darfur.

Protect vulnerable civilian populations

Urgently explore the deployment of a regional or sub-regional peace operation for Darfur with a mandate to protect civilians and IDPs, and to prevent atrocities in El Fasher.

- Pursue Track 2 efforts, or unofficial negotiations between non-governmental actors in Darfur, to build trust, identify and address early warning signs, and discuss routes for fleeing civilians and humanitarian delivery.
- Recognize and allow for flexible funding to support local conflict resolution and de-escalation, community protection, and early warning efforts – including by young people and women's groups.
- Establish safe routes for the evacuation of civilians and ensure civilians will be able to return to their homes when they can do so safely and voluntarily.
- Support safe refugee resettlement and pathways for asylum.
- Increase flexible funding to support local mutual aid networks that are providing humanitarian assistance to hard-to-reach areas.
- Investigate whether forced starvation is being used to target communities based on their identity.
- Ensure adequate humanitarian assistance for refugee camps in Chad.
- Fund civil society efforts to tackle disinformation and the spread of hate.
- Ensure social media companies have the capacity to respond to violations of their policies on hate speech and misinformation around the Sudan conflict.

Facilitate leadership or political transition

- Provide resources for diverse representatives from Sudanese civil society, including young people, women's organizations, and survivors and victims' groups, to organize efforts to promote a political transition and design a future transitional justice process.
- Provide resources and a platform for victims of crimes to meaningfully participate in peace talks and a political transition.

ENDNOTES

1 Note: The terms Arab and non-Arab are commonly used to differentiate between communities in this context. The use of these terms does not imply a value judgment or independent assessment by the Simon-Skjodt Center. "Genocide Determination in Sudan and Imposing Accountability Measures," US Department of State, January 7, 2024, https://www.state.gov/genocide-determinationin-sudan-and-imposing-accountability-measures/.

² The US Department of State also determined that the RSF and the Sudanese Armed Forces (SAF) had committed war crimes. According to the FFM, "The evidence collected by the Fact-Finding Mission shows that both the Sudanese Armed Forces (SAF) and the Rapid Response Forces (RSF), and their respective allied militias, have committed large-scale human rights and international humanitarian law violations, many of which may amount to war crimes and/or crimes against humanity. See:

"War Crimes, Crimes Against Humanity, and Ethnic Cleansing Determination in Sudan," US Department of State, December 6, 2023, https://www.state.gov/war-crimes-crimes-against-humanity-and-ethnic-cleansing-determination-in-sudan/.

³ "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf;

The resolution also called for the atrocity determination to be reviewed and updated every 180 days. See: "H.Res.1328 - Recognizing the actions of the Rapid Support Forces and allied militias in the Darfur region of Sudan against non-Arab ethnic communities as acts of genocide,"

118th Congress (2023-2024), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-resolution/1328. A companion bill in the Senate was introduced: "S.Res.559 - A resolution recognizing the actions of the Rapid Support Forces and allied militia in the Darfur region of Sudan against non-Arab ethnic communities as acts of genocide," 118th Congress (2023-2024), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118thcongress/senate-resolution/559.

⁴ "Museum Warns Risk of Genocide in Darfur," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, June 29, 2023, https://www.ushmm.org/information/press/press-releases/museum-warns-risk-of-genocide-in-darfur

⁵ Most casualty figures for the Sudan conflict are widely agreed to be an undercount. ACLED has documented 27,120 reported fatalities, while new research posits at least 61,202 violent deaths have taken place in the capital city of Khartoum alone. In his remarks to Congress, the US Special Envoy to Sudan Tom Perriello shared projections of 150,000 killed. See: "Defection and violence against civilians in Sudan's al-Jazirah state - November 2024," ACLED, 2024, https://acleddata.com/2024/11/18/defection-andviolence-against-civilians-in-sudans-al-jazirah-state-november-2024/;

Dahab, Maysoon and AbuKoura, Rahaf and Checchi, Francesco and Ahmed, Aljaili and Abdalla, Omamah and Ibrahim, Mona and Abdelmagid, Nada and Zain Alabden, Israa and Omer, Lobaba and Alhaffar, Mervat and Ekoriko, Promise and Ali, Zamzam I. A. and Grundy, Chris and Ndow, Mortala and Cassini, Lucia and McGowan, Catherine, War-Time Mortality in Sudan: A Capture-Recapture Analysis. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=5016438 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.5016438;

"Conflict and Humanitarian Emergency in Sudan: An Urgent Call to Action," US Senate Foreign Relations Committee, May 1, 2024, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/hearings/conflict-and-humanitarian-emergency-in-sudan-an-urgent-call-to-action.

⁶ Figures on displacement:

"Sudan: World ignores countdown to famine," Norwegian Refugee Council, November 22, 2024, https://www.nrc.no/news/2024/november/sudan-world-ignores-countdown-to-famine/;

"Operational Data Portal: Sudan," UNHCR (accessed November 26, 2024), https://data.unhcr.org/en/situations/sudansituation.

⁷ "Report of the International Commission of Inquiry on Darfur to the Secretary-General," United Nations Security Council, S/2005/60, February 1, 2005, https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n05/225/36/pdf/n0522536.pdf.

8 "Report of the International Commission of Inquiry on Darfur to the Secretary-General," United Nations Security Council, S/2005/60, February 1, 2005, https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n05/225/36/pdf/n0522536.pdf.

9 In September, 2004 the US Secretary of State Colin Powell determined that genocide had taken place in Darfur. See: "The Crisis in Darfur," US Department of State, September 9, 2004,

https://2001-2009.state.gov/secretary/former/powell/remarks/36042.htm.

¹⁰ "Darfur," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum Encyclopedia (accessed November 26, 2024), https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/darfur.

¹¹ "Sudan Case Study," United States Holocaust Memorial Museum (accessed November 26, 2024),

https://www.ushmm.org/genocide-prevention/countries/sudan/sudan; "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf;

"Sudan: New conflict escalation exacerbates 20 years of suffering for civilians in Darfur," Amnesty International, April 24, 2023,

https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/04/sudan-new-conflict-escalation-exacerbates-20-years-of-suffering-for-civilians-indarfur/.

¹² "Sudan unrest: What are the Rapid Support Forces?" Aljazeera, April 16, 2023,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/4/16/sudan-unrest-what-is-the-rapid-support-forces;

"Sudan's RSF 'stoke ethnic tensions with tribal recruitment'," Dabanga Sudan, November 11, 2024,

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudans-rsf-stoke-ethnic-tensions-with-tribal-recruitment.

13 "'Six days of terror' in West Darfur: Ethnically-based attacks on the rise," UN Press, November 17, 2023, https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/11/1143732;

"Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.

14 "Open Source Investigation into the Detention and Abuse of Adults and Children in Ardamata," Sudanese Archive, May 8, 2024, https://sudanesearchive.org/en/investigations/open-source-investigation-into-the-detention-and-abuse-of-adults-and-children-inardamata#toc-21-3;

"Sudan: New Mass Ethnic Killings, Pillage in Darfur," Human Rights Watch, November 26, 2023,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/11/26/sudan-new-mass-ethnic-killings-pillage-darfur.

"The Sudanese commanders waging war on the Masalit," Reuters, December 28, 2023,

https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/sudan-politics-darfur-violence/.

15 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.

16 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf; "The Massalit Will Not Come Home" Ethnic Cleansing and Crimes Against Humanity in El Geneina, West Darfur, Sudan," Human Rights Watch, May 9, 2024,

https://www.hrw.org/report/2024/05/09/massalit-will-not-come-home/ethnic-cleansing-and-crimes-against-humanity-el;

Nicholas Kristof, "I Just Went to Darfur. Here Is What Shattered Me," New York Times Opinion, September 18, 2024,

https://www.nytimes.com/2024/09/18/opinion/darfur-sudan-famine.html;

Kaamil Ahmed and Faisal Ali, "Sudanese rebels appear to be posting self-incriminating videos of torture and arson on social media," The Guardian, September 11, 2024,

https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/article/2024/sep/11/videos-rebels-sudan-footage-courts.

17 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024.

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.

18 Tamara Qiblawi, Allegra Goodwin, Nima Elbagir and Celine Alkhaldi, "Shot at while they drowned. Executed in the desert. Those who collected the bodies recount 'one of the worst days' in Darfur's genocide-scarred history," CNN, August 16, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/08/16/africa/darfur-sudan-geneina-massacre-account-cmd-intl/index.html; Mat Nashed, "Fears of ethnic cleansing mount in Sudan's West Darfur," Al Jazeera, June 17, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2023/6/17/ethniccleansing-in-west-darfur;

"Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024.

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf;

"The Massalit Will Not Come Home" Ethnic Cleansing and Crimes Against Humanity in El Geneina, West Darfur, Sudan," Human Rights Watch, May 9, 2024,

https://www.hrw.org/report/2024/05/09/massalit-will-not-come-home/ethnic-cleansing-and-crimes-against-humanity-el.

19 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf; "Sudan: At least 87 buried in mass grave in Darfur as Rapid Support Forces deny victims decent burials," OHCHR Press Release, July 13, 2023, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/07/sudan-least-87-buried-mass-grave-darfur-rapid-support-forces-denyvictims.

²⁰ United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan," S/2024/65, 15 January 2024.

²¹ "Sudan: Killings in Ardamata," OHCHR Press Briefing, November 17, 2023,

https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-briefing-notes/2023/11/sudan-killings-ardamata.

²² "Open Source Investigation into the Detention and Abuse of Adults and Children in Ardamata," Sudanese Archive, May 8, 2024, https://sudanesearchive.org/en/investigations/open-source-investigation-into-the-detention-and-abuse-of-adults-and-children-inardamata#toc-21-3;

"Sudan: Killings in Ardamata," OHCHR Press Briefing, November 17, 2023,

https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-briefing-notes/2023/11/sudan-killings-ardamata;

"Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024.

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.

²³ "Sudan: UNHCR warns of increasing violence and human rights violations against civilians in Darfur," UNHCR Press Release, November 10, 2023.

https://www.unhcr.org/news/press-releases/sudan-unhcr-warns-increasing-violence-and-human-rights-violations-against.

²⁴ "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf:

United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan," S/2024/65, 15 January 2024.

²⁵ "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf; "MSF report exposes spiraling ethnic violence against people in Darfur." MSF, January 9, 2024.

https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/latest/msf-report-exposes-spiraling-ethnic-violence-against-people-darfur;

Maggie Michael, "Sudanese women describe being gang-raped in ethnically targeted attacks by Arab forces," Reuters Special Report, November 30, 2023;

United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan," S/2024/65, 15 January 2024.

²⁶ "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf;

Maggie Michael, "Arab fighters killed babies, boys and men in war on Sudan tribe, mothers allege," Reuters Special Report, December 15, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/sudan-politics-darfur-males/;

United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan," S/2024/65, 15 January 2024.

²⁷ United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan," S/2024/65, 15 January 2024, para 98.

²⁸ "'Hell on Earth' as violence escalates in Sudan's el-Fasher," Aljazeera, May 17, 2024,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/5/17/hell-on-earth-as-violence-escalates-in-sudans-el-fasher/

²⁹ Both warring parties have used heavy artillery and aerial bombardment on civilian infrastructure in El Fasher leading to civilian casualties. You can see some of the tracking of this bombardment here: "Free-Fire Zone: Widespread Aerial and Artillery Bombardment across El-Fasher," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, September 13, 2024, https://filesprofile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/5821eb40-d432-4e71-867d-53870f829e7a; "New Phase: RSF and SAF Clash in El-Fasher,

Civilians Flee and Casualties Mount," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, September 20, 2024, https://filesprofile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/7a75441c-6304-4ae5-bd8d-3596aed53411.

However, you can also identify the spread in targeted attacks on Zaghawa villages outside fo the city: "Fourteen Arson Attacks on Villages, North Darfur 2-12 October 2024," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, 16 October 2024, https://filesprofile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/a1b264c5-985d-4987-a32b-74a8dab0c95b.

³⁰ "Twenty-Six Arson Attacks on Villages in Kutum Locality, North Darfur 12 October – 6 November 2024," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, November 7, 2024, https://files-profile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/0d895704-fd30-4064-8d22-715d89451b0d.

31 "Under siege: the situation of human rights in El Fasher, North Darfur since May 2024," United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, December 20, 2024, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/sudan/ohchrsudan-country-office-fasher-north-darfur-siege-may-1-en.pdf.

32 For a few examples, see: "When the War Ends, I Will Go Back Home: Documenting Sexual Violence and Torture in Darfur," Darfur Network for Human Rights, March 2024, https://dnhr.org/when-the-war-ends-i-will-go-back-home/;

"This incident is ongoing violence in the Darfur region, specifically in Nierteti, Center Darfur," Darfur Network for Human RIghts, October 22, 2024.

https://dnhr.org/2024/10/22/this-incident-is-ongoing-violence-in-the-darfur-region-specifically-in-nierteti-center-darfur/; "Serious Human Rights Violations Perpetrated in the Context of Mass Civilian Detention in Sudan," REDRESS, September 2024, https://redress.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Sudan-Arbitrary-Detention-Report EN-v.5.pdf.

- 33 Vanya Kovac, "Conflict-Related Sexual Violence: 5 Things You Should Know," Center for Civilians in Conflict, https://civiliansinconflict.org/blog/conflict-related-sexual-violence-5-things-you-should-know/.
- 34 "A war waged on the bodies of women and girls: following visit to Chad, UN Special Representative, Ms. Pramila Patten, calls for the immediate cessation of sexual violence by parties to the conflict in Sudan and urges for funding to support survivors," Office of the UN Special Representative on Sexual Violence in Conflict, July 24, 2204, https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/pressrelease/a-war-waged-on-the-bodies-of-women-and-girls-following-visit-to-chad-un-special-representative-ms-pramila-patten-callsfor-the-immediate-cessation-of-sexual-violence-by-parties-to-the-conflict-in/.
- 35 "Conflict-related sexual violence: Report of the Secretary-General," United Nations Security Council, S/2024/292, April 4, 2024, https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/n24/062/41/pdf/n2406241.pdf.
- 36 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024
- https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.
- ³⁷ "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23. 2024
- https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.
- 38 RSF and allied Arab militias have been reported as using the term "slave" to refer to African tribes and in the process of threatening or committing violence. See: "Sudan: Darfur Town Destroyed," Human Rights Watch, July 11, 2023;
- Nicholas Kristof, "I Just Went to Darfur. Here Is What Shattered Me," New York Times Opinion, September 18, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/09/18/opinion/darfur-sudan-famine.html;
- "Sudan: Women and girls abducted, held 'in slave-like conditions' in Darfur," UN Press, November 3, 2023, https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/11/1143177.
- 39 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024
- https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.
- ⁴⁰ "Evidence of Alleged Widespread, Systematic, and Targeted Mass Atrocities in Darfur, 15 April 10 July 2023," Sudan Conflict Observatory, 14 July 2023,
- https://hub.conflictobservatory.org/portal/apps/sites/#/sudan/pages/7cd27a952f1b4a0289adc710524c6ee8.
- ⁴¹ "Map of Fires in Sudan," Sudan Witness, (Accessed November 26, 2024), https://felt.com/map/Darfur-Fire-Map-Sudan-Witness- $\verb|gJapVNDKS9BWUh0tJqYFWHD?| loc=12.116,24.518,7.33z\&share=1.\\$
- ⁴² "Evidence of Alleged Widespread, Systematic, and Targeted Mass Atrocities in Darfur, 15 April 10 July 2023," Sudan Conflict Observatory, 14 July 2023,
- https://hub.conflictobservatory.org/portal/apps/sites/#/sudan/pages/7cd27a952f1b4a0289adc710524c6ee8.
- ⁴³ "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024
- https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf. 44 ""The Massalit Will Not Come Home": Ethnic Cleansing and Crimes Against Humanity in El Geneina, West Darfur, Sudan," Human Rights Watch, May 9, 2024, https://www.hrw.org/report/2024/05/09/massalit-will-not-come-home/ethnic-cleansing-and-crimesagainst-humanity-el;
- "Evidence of Alleged Widespread, Systematic, and Targeted Mass Atrocities in Darfur, 15 April 10 July 2023," Sudan Conflict Observatory, 14 July 2023,
- https://hub.conflictobservatory.org/portal/apps/sites/#/sudan/pages/7cd27a952f1b4a0289adc710524c6ee8.
- ⁴⁵ Sudan: Darfur Town Destroyed ICC Should Investigate Killings, Looting by Rapid Support Forces, Arab Militias, Human Rights Watch, July 11, 2023, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/07/11/sudan-darfur-town-destroyed.
- ⁴⁶ "Fourteen Arson Attacks on Villages, North Darfur 2-12 October 2024," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, 16 October 2024, https://files-profile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/a1b264c5-985d-4987-a32b-74a8dab0c95b.
- ⁴⁷ "Fourteen Arson Attacks on Villages, North Darfur 2-12 October 2024," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, 16 October 2024, https://files-profile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/a1b264c5-985d-4987-a32b-74a8dab0c95b.
- ⁴⁸ "Using Starvation as a Weapon of War in Sudan Must Stop: UN Experts," United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, June 26, 2024, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2024/06/using-starvation-weapon-war-sudan-must-stop-unexperts/.
- ⁴⁹ Rawh Nasir, "'We Survive Together': The Communal Kitchens Fighting Famine in Khartoum," The New Humanitarian, June 24, 2024, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2024/06/24/we-survive-together-communal-kitchens-fighting-faminekhartoum-sudan.
- "Sudan's Burhan Rejects Aid Delivery to RSF-Held Areas," Sudan Tribune, February 11, 2024, https://sudantribune.com/article282200/.

Declan Walsh, "As Starvation Spreads in Sudan, Military Blocks Aid Trucks at Border," The New York Times, July 26, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/07/26/world/africa/sudan-starvation-military-border.html.

⁵⁰ "SUDAN: Humanitarian Update (01 October 2024)," OHCA, October 1, 2024,

https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/sudan? gl=1%2aeh3kmi%2a ga%2aMTg1MDA2MDA5Ny4xNzA4NDQxMzA4%2a ga E60ZNX 2F68%2aMTcwODQ0MTMwNy4xLjEuMTcwODQ0MTMyMC40Ny4wLjA;

"Sudan extends opening of Adre crossing for aid delivery," Reuters, November 13, 2024,

https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudan-extends-opening-adre-crossing-aid-delivery-2024-11-13/.

⁵¹ One area where these tactics are most evident is the Gezira state. Gezira is known as the food basket for Sudan, responsible for half of Sudan's wheat production. In December 2023, the RSF attacked Wad Madani, the state's capital. During the attack, the RSF looted a United Nations World Food Programme (WFP) warehouse, forcing WFP to stop deliveries in parts of Gezira that direly needed its support. The warehouse contained enough supplies to feed nearly 1.5 million food-insecure people for a month. In a short time, residents of one of the richest states in terms of food production reached levels of starvation. During its occupation of Gezira, the RSF has burned crops, attacked food storage units, looted machinery and seeds for farming, and withheld food as a tactic to control civilians and to recruit men and boys into the RSF.

As Sudan's war rages, its farmers help fill the hunger gap." World Food Programme, July 22, 2024,

https://www.wfp.org/stories/sudans-war-rages-its-farmers-help-fill-hunger-gap

Nafisa Eltahir and Khalid Abdelaziz, "Sudan's RSF enters Wad Madani, aid hub where many were displaced" Reuters, December 18, 2023.

https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudans-rsf-says-it-has-entered-wad-madani-city-2023-12-18/

"WFP Condemns RSF Looting of Food Supplies in Sudan's Al-Jazirah," Sudan Tribune, December 18, 2023.

https://sudantribune.com/article280766/; Pavan Kulkarni, "War in Sudan Engulfs Agricultural Heartland Amid Record Levels of Hunger," Peoples Dispatch, January 1, 2024. https://peoplesdispatch.org/2024/01/01/war-in-sudan-engulfs-agricultural-heartlandamid-record-levels-of-hunger/;

See page 4 of the IPC report: "IPC Acute Food Insecurity Analysis, June 2024-February 2025," IPC, 22 July, 2024,

https://www.ipcinfo.org/fileadmin/user upload/ipcinfo/docs/IPC Sudan Acute Food Insecurity Jun2024 Feb2025 Report.pdf;

"Sudan: Starvation as a Weapon of War and The Impact on Women and Girls," Sudanese Women Rights Action, May 2024,

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1JQZMj3YG1QUvunB8sgalS82Gdh9 DzYN/view?usp=embed facebook;

"'Enlist or Die': Fear, Looming Famine and a Deadly Ultimatum Swell the Ranks of Sudan's Paramilitary Forces," CNN, March 21, 2024. https://www.cnn.com/2024/03/18/africa/sudan-hunger-forcible-recruitment-jazira-intl-cmd/index.html.

52 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.

53 ""The Massalit Will Not Come Home": Ethnic Cleansing and Crimes Against Humanity in El Geneina," West Darfur, Sudan," Human Rights Watch, May 9, 2024, https://www.hrw.org/report/2024/05/09/massalit-will-not-come-home/ethnic-cleansing-and-crimesagainst-humanity-el.

⁵⁴ "IPC Famine Review Committee Report: Sudan," IPC, July 2024,

https://www.ipcinfo.org/fileadmin/user upload/ipcinfo/docs/IPC Famine Review Committee Report Sudan July2024.pdf; Eric Reeves, "Summary Report on Activities and Expenditures of Project Zamzam, January 4, 2024," Sudan Research, Analysis and Advocacy, January 4, 2024, https://sudanreeves.org/2024/01/04/summary-report-on-activities-and-expenditures-of-projectzamzam/;

Danica Damplo, "Imminent Risk of Genocide in North Darfur," Simon-Skjodt Center for the Prevention of Genocide, United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, May 2, 2024, https://www.ushmm.org/genocide-prevention/blog/imminent-risk-of-genocide-in-northdarfur; "El Fasher Faces Famine as 800,000 Trapped in the Worn-Torn North Darfur, WHO Warns," Sudan Tribune, July 16, 2024, https://sudantribune.com/article288348; Christian Edwards, "Famine Declared in Sudan's Darfur Region after Months of Civil War," CNN, August 2, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/08/02/africa/sudan-darfur-famine-declared-civil-war-intl/index.html. "Sudan: After famine declaration, catastrophic malnutrition in Zamzam camp is only getting worse," Doctors Without Borders, September 13, 2024.

https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/latest/sudan-after-famine-declaration-catastrophic-malnutrition-zamzam-camp-onlygetting-worse; "Food must be delivered to people starved by blockade in Zamzam camp," Medecins Sans Frontieres, September 13,

https://www.msf.org/food-must-be-delivered-people-starved-blockade-zamzam-camp.

55 "Famine in Sudan: IPC Famine Review Committee Confirms Famine in parts of North Darfur," IPC, July 2024, https://www.ipcinfo.org/ipcinfo-website/countries-in-focus-archive/issue-107/en/; "Famine confirmed in Sudan's North Darfur, confirming UN agencies worst fears," WFP, August 1, 2024,

https://www.wfp.org/news/famine-confirmed-sudans-north-darfur-confirming-un-agencies-worst-fears;

Damilola Banjo, "Pregnant Women Are Dying at Rapid Rates in Darfur, but Where's the UN?, a Major Aid Group Asks," Passblue, May 23, 2024,

https://www.passblue.com/2024/05/23/pregnant-women-are-dying-at-rapid-rates-in-darfur-but-wheres-the-un-a-major-aid-groupasks/.

⁵⁶ "Zamzam IDP Camp Attacked: Confirmation of Munition Impacts Between 1-3 December 2024", Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, December 3, 2024, https://files-profile.medicine.yale.edu/documents/1f9a90aa-6b8f-455f-a145-e368dfe682f8.

⁵⁷ "Darfur joint forces recapture crucial water reservoir from RSF in El-Fasher," Sudan Tribune, May 27, 2024, https://sudantribune.com/article286204/;

"El Fasher clashes threaten Golo reservoir, key water source," Sudan Tribune, June 2, 2024, https://sudantribune.com/article286491/.

⁵⁸ Natasha Booty, Anne Soy & Will Ross, "Last civilian hospital in besieged Sudan city closed," BBC, June 10, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/crggj9r8r4mo.

⁵⁹ "Sudan's RSF 'stoke ethnic tensions with tribal recruitment'" Dabanga Sudan, November 11, 2024,

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/sudans-rsf-stoke-ethnic-tensions-with-tribal-recruitment.

"Sudan's mass arming of civilians," AYIN Network, February 24, 2024, https://3ayin.com/en/arming/.

60 "Statement by the UN Resident and Humanitarian Coordinator in Sudan on the attacks in Aj Jazirah State," UNOCHA, October 26, 2024,

https://reliefweb.int/report/sudan/statement-un-resident-and-humanitarian-coordinator-sudan-clementine-nkweta-salami-attacksaj-jazirah-state-enar.

61 "Al-Jazeera: Over 130 villages invaded by RSF." AYIN, 19 November 2024

https://3ayin.com/en/al-jazeera-8/; "Gezira State and the Forgotten Atrocities. A Report on Conflict- related Sexual Violence," SIHA, July 21, 2024,

https://sihanet.org/gezira-state-and-the-forgotten-atrocities-a-report-on-conflict-related-sexual-violence/.

62 Katharine Houreld and Hafiz Haroun, "A commander swapped sides in Sudan's civil war. His community paid in blood," Washington Post, November 1, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2024/11/01/gezira-sudan-war-rsf-paramilitary/.

"Sudan: Rapid Support Forces Target Civilians, Human Rights Watch, November 10, 2024,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/11/10/sudan-rapid-support-forces-target-civilians.

63 "Sudan: UN experts condemn campaign of violence against civilians amid rising displacement," OHCHR Press, November 5, 2024, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2024/11/sudan-un-experts-condemn-campaign-violence-against-civilians-amid-rising.

64 Find more about how the dynamics of armed conflict can be a warning sign or trigger for mass atrocities here: Scott Straus, Fundamentals of Genocide and Mass Atrocity Prevention (United States Holocaust Memorial Museum: 2016); "Atrocity Prevention: A Development Practicioner's Guide," USAID, May 2024, https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2024-05/Atrocity-Prevention-Guide-2024.pdf, pg 25; and Benjamin Valentino, "Triggers for Mass Killing: Report on a research project for the Political Instability Task Force," Dartmouth College, February 1, 2016, https://cpb-use1.wpmucdn.com/sites.dartmouth.edu/dist/b/1324/files/2019/05/PITF-triggers-report-2-1-2016-web-version.pdf

65 For examples of past conflict and abuses in the Kordofan region: Richard Downie, "The Forgotten Conflict in Southern Kordofan," CSIS, August 10, 2011, https://www.csis.org/analysis/forgotten-conflict-southern-kordofan; "Indiscriminate Bombing and Abuses in Sudan's Southern Kordofan and Blue Nile States," Human Rights Watch, December 11, 2012

https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/12/11/under-siege/indiscriminate-bombing-and-abuses-sudans-southern-kordofan-and-blue; "Sudan: War Crimes in South Kordofan," Human Rights Watch, December 10, 2024, https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/12/10/sudanwar-crimes-south-kordofan.

66 See Jonas Horner, Nuba Hopes and Fears: Fuelling SPLA-North Mobilization in South Kordofan, March 2024, https://www.smallarmssurvey.org/resource/nuba-hopes-and-fears-south-kordofan.

67 "World ignoring risk of Sudan genocide - UN expert," BBC News, May 24, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c511vgzyl2eo.

68 "Sudan: Türk sounds alarm over hostilities in El Fasher, warns of serious human rights violations," OHCHR Press, September 26, 2024, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2024/09/sudan-turk-sounds-alarm-over-hostilities-el-fasher-warns-serious-human; See prior attacks on camps: "Yale report identifies new threats, worsening humanitarian concerns in Sudan's El-Fasher region," Yale Humanitarian Research Lab, June 12, 2024, https://ysph.yale.edu/news-article/yale-report-identifies-new-threats-worseninghumanitarian-concerns-in-sudans-el-fasher-region/; "Mass exodus from Abu Shouk camp as violence escalates in El-Fasher," Sudan Tribune, May 23, 2024, https://sudantribune.com/article286027/.

⁶⁹ Cameron Hudson, "Preventing Another Darfur Genocide," CSIS, April 25, 2024,

https://www.csis.org/analysis/preventing-another-darfur-genocide; "RSF attacks Zaghawa villages in North Darfur, raise fears of ethnic clashes," Sudan Tribune, April 6, 2024,

https://sudantribune.com/article284165/; Mat Nashed, "Sudan war could lead to more ethnic killings in volatile Darfur region," Aljazeera, April 22, 2024,

https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2024/4/22/sudan-war-could-lead-to-more-ethnic-killings-in-volatile-darfur-region.

⁷⁰ "RSF and Joint Force battle at Jebel Oum on Chad-Sudan border," Sudan War Monitor, October 19, 2024,

https://sudanwarmonitor.com/p/jebel-oum-clashes-west-darfur?utm source=post-email-

title&publication id=1721782&post id=150453324&utm campaign=email-post-

title&isFreemail=true&r=2xst28&triedRedirect=true&utm medium=email.

⁷¹ Hassan Alnaser, Mashair Idris, Mohamed Alagra and Omar al-Faroug, "SAF advances in North, West Darfur | Hilal rejects RSF attempt to impose civil administration in Fur territories | Cholera, dengue continue to spread," MADAMASR, October 19, 2024, https://www.madamasr.com/en/2024/10/19/news/u/saf-advances-in-north-west-darfur-hilal-rejects-rsf-attempt-to-impose-civiladministration-in-fur-territories-cholera-dengue-continue-to-spread/;

Sudan anti-war coalition holds leadership meeting in Ethiopia, Sudan War Monitor, April 2, 2024,

https://sudanwarmonitor.com/p/sudan-anti-war-coalition-holds-leadership.

72 "Sudan: Setting the Stage for a Long War," ACLED, January 2024,

https://acleddata.com/conflict-watchlist-2024/sudan/.

73 "Sudan's RSF fighters say they plan to work with a new government, raising partition fears," Reuters, December 20, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/sudans-rsf-fighters-say-they-plan-work-with-new-government-raising-partition-2024-12-20/.

74 "Findings of the investigations conducted by the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission for the Sudan into violations of international human rights law and international humanitarian law," United Nations Human Rights Council, A/HRC/57/CRP.6, October 23, 2024

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/sessions-regular/session57/A-HRC-57-CRP-6-en.pdf.

⁷⁵ Sudanese civil society representative in conversation with the author, December 2024.

Hassan Alnaser, Mashair Idris, Mohamed Alagra and Omar al-Faroug, "SAF advances in North, West Darfur | Hilal rejects RSF attempt to impose civil administration in Fur territories | Cholera, dengue continue to spread," MADAMASR, October 19, 2024, https://www.madamasr.com/en/2024/10/19/news/u/saf-advances-in-north-west-darfur-hilal-rejects-rsf-attempt-to-impose-civiladministration-in-fur-territories-cholera-dengue-continue-to-spread/;

"Sudan's Fur tribe rejects new RSF-backed "Emirate" in Central Darfur," Sudan Tribune, October 15, 2024, https://sudantribune.com/article292129/.

⁷⁶ Scott Straus, Fundamentals of Genocide and Mass Atrocity Prevention (United States Holocaust Memorial Museum: 2016).

⁷⁷ "Serious Human Rights Violations Perpetrated in the Context of Mass Civilian Detention in Sudan," REDRESS, September 2024, https://redress.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Sudan-Arbitrary-Detention-Report EN-v.5.pdf.

78 "Sudan: UN Committee urges end to ethnic violence and hate speech, calls for immediate ceasefire," OHCHR Press Release, April 16, 2024, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2024/04/sudan-un-committee-urges-end-ethnic-violence-and-hate-speech-callsimmediate/; "'They're going to kill us': Sudan's army targets civilians on ethnic basis," Aljazeera, January 16, 2024,

https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2024/1/16/sudans-army-has-profiled-hundreds-maybe-thousands-of-civilians-from-westernsudan-on-ethnic-grounds-and-accused-them-of-spying-for-the-rsf-the-campaign-has-led-to-mass-arrests-torture-and.

⁷⁹ "Sudanese military targets South Sudanese for mass deportation," Sudan War Monitor, July 13, 2024, https://sudanwarmonitor.com/p/mass-deportations-white-nile.

⁸⁰ "Sudan's Burhan Rejects Aid Delivery to RSF-Held Areas," Sudan Tribune, February 11, 2024.

https://sudantribune.com/article282200/;

The SAF has adamantly defended its position, claiming that the RSF would use aid access to smuggle weapons. Sudan's Ambassador to the UN made a statement defending this position and even threatening the United Nations if the IPC FRC declares famine. "Sudan on Sudan." United Nations Media Stakeout, June 28, 2024.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FHUogxYnDQk;

Declan Walsh, "As Starvation Spreads in Sudan, Military Blocks Aid Trucks at Border," The New York Times, July 26, 2024.

https://www.nytimes.com/2024/07/26/world/africa/sudan-starvation-military-border.html;

"WFP calls for the safe passage of life-saving aid, as opening of critical Adre border is extended," WFP, November 14, 2024, https://www.wfp.org/news/wfp-calls-safe-passage-life-saving-aid-opening-critical-adre-border-extended;

"SUDAN: Humanitarian Update (01 October 2024)," OHCA, October 1, 2024,

https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/sudan? gl=1%2aeh3kmi%2a ga%2aMTg1MDA2MDA5Ny4xNzA4NDQxMzA4%2a ga E60ZNX 2F68%2aMTcwODQ0MTMwNy4xLjEuMTcwODQ0MTMyMC40Ny4wLjA.

81 "Sudan: Patterns of Indiscriminate Attacks on Civilians by SAF and RSF, October 2024," Sudan Human Rights Hub, November 5,

https://sudanhrh.org/en/articles/SUDAN-Patterns-of-indiscriminate-attacks-on-civilians; for one example of the targeting of civilian centers, see: "Newborn among five killed in SAF airstrike in Central Darfur," Dabanga Sudan, September 2, 2024.

https://www.dabangasudan.org/en/all-news/article/newborn-among-five-killed-in-saf-airstrike-in-central-darfur.

82 United Nations Security Council, "Final report of the Panel of Experts on the Sudan," S/2024/65, 15 January 2024.

83 Manal Fatima, "A diplomatic solution in Sudan demands greater US engagement with its Arab allies," Atlantic Council, April 10, 2024,

https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/sudan-arab-allies-hemedti-saf-rsf-peace/; Quscondy Abdulshafi and Colby Pacheco, "As Sudan's Devastating War Enters a Second Year, the Global Response Falls Short," Freedom House, April 18, 2024, https://freedomhouse.org/article/sudans-devastating-war-enters-second-year-global-response-falls-short;

"Foreign Facilitators of Weapons Fueling Sudan's Civil War," Sudan Conflict Observatory, October 14, 2024, https://hub.conflictobservatory.org/portal/apps/sites/#/sudan.

84 "Jeddah process on Sudanese crisis have political, humanitarian purposes: US official," Sudan Tribune, May 10, 2023,

https://sudantribune.com/article273777/; "Jeddah Declaration of Commitment to Protect the Civilians of Sudan," US Department of State, May 11, 2023,

https://www.state.gov/jeddah-declaration-of-commitment-to-protect-the-civilians-of-sudan/.

85 "Joint Statement by the ALPS Group Regarding Talks in Switzerland and Progress in Addressing the Crisis in Sudan" US Mission to International Organizations in Geneva, August 23, 2024,

https://geneva.usmission.gov/2024/08/23/joint-statement-from-the-alps-group-regarding-talks-in-switzerland-and-progress-inaddressing-the-crisis-in-sudan/.

86 Trisha Thomas, ""US envoy sees no 'political appetite' among Sudan's combatants to end the country's devastating war," ABC News, November 21, 2024,

https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/us-envoy-sees-political-appetite-sudans-combatants-end-116106218.

87 "Sudan Sanctions," US Department of State, https://www.state.gov/sudan-sanctions/.

88 "Actions Against Senior Rapid Support Forces Commanders in Sudan," US Department of State,

https://www.state.gov/actions-against-senior-rapid-support-forces-commanders-in-sudan/

89 "Treasury Sanctions Sudanese Rapid Support Forces Commanders Expanding War," US Department of Treasury, May 15, 2024, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy2340.

90 "Genocide Determination in Sudan and Imposing Accountability Measures," US Department of State, January 7, 2024, https://www.state.gov/genocide-determination-in-sudan-and-imposing-accountability-measures/.

91 S/RES/1556 (2004), UN Security Council Sanctions Committee, July 30, 2004.

https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/s/res/1556-%282004%29.

92 "Sudan: UN Acts on Abusive Commanders," Human Rights Watch, November 14, 2024,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/11/14/sudan-un-acts-abusive-commanders.

93 Statement of ICC Prosecutor, Karim A. A. Khan KC, to the United Nations Security Council on the situation in Darfur, pursuant to Resolution 1593 (2005)," International Criminal Court, July 13, 2023, https://www.icc-cpi.int/news/statement-icc-prosecutorkarimkhan-kc-united-nations-security-council-situation-darfur-0; "History at Risk of Repeating, International Criminal Court Prosecutor Tells Security Council, Urging Accountability for New Crimes in Darfur," UN Press, July 13, 2023, https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc15354.doc.htm.

94 "The Chairperson of the African Union Commission Appoints High-Level Panel on the Resolution of the Conflict in Sudan," African Union, January 17, 2024,

https://au.int/en/pressreleases/20240117/auc-chairperson-appoints-high-level-panel-resolution-conflict-sudan;

"Press Statement of the 1213th Meeting of the PSC held on 21 May 2024, on the situation in the Darfur region of Western Sudan," African Union, May 27, 2024,

https://www.peaceau.org/en/article/press-statement-of-the-1213th-meeting-of-the-psc-held-on-21-may-2024-on-the-the-situationin-the-darfur-region-of-western-sudan;

"Press Statement of the 1213th Meeting of the PSC held on 21 May 2024, on the situation in the Darfur region of Western Sudan," African Union, May 27, 2024,

https://www.peaceau.org/en/article/press-statement-of-the-1213th-meeting-of-the-psc-held-on-21-may-2024-on-the-situationin-the-darfur-region-of-western-sudan; "Resolution on the Human Rights Situation in the Republic of Sudan - ACHPR.Res.588(LXXIX) 2024," African Commission on Human and People's Rights, June 10, 2024,

https://achpr.au.int/en/adopted-resolutions/human-rights-situation-republic-sudan-achprres588lxxix-2024.

95 "Secretary-General's remarks to the Security Council - on Sudan," UN Secretary-General, October 28, 2024, https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2024-10-28/secretary-generals-remarks-the-security-council-sudan-bilingualdelivered-scroll-down-for-all-english-and-all-french.

⁹⁶ "Sudan: Setting the Stage for a Long War," ACLED, January 2024, https://acleddata.com/conflict-watchlist-2024/sudan/.

A nonpartisan federal, educational institution, the UNITED STATES HOLOCAUST MEMORIAL MUSEUM is America's national memorial to the victims of the Holocaust, dedicated to ensuring the permanence of Holocaust memory, understanding, and relevance. Through the power of Holocaust history, the Museum challenges leaders and individuals worldwide to think critically about their role in society and to confront antisemitism and other forms of hate, prevent genocide, and promote human dignity.



